COUNCIL MEETING
CITY OF LUVERNE

January 22, 2018

The City of Luverne Council met in regular session on January 22, 2018 at 5:30 p.m., in the City Hall Building. The following members were present:


Mayor Ed Beasley
Kip Smith, Councilman 

Kathy Smyth, Councilwoman 
Elliott Jones, Councilman 
Eddie Billings, Councilman 
Morris Tate, Engineer

Mike Jones, Attorney 5:58


Margie Gomillion, Clerk

W.A. Neal, Building Inspector 

Mike Johnson, Chief 5:36

Absent:

Charlie Johnson, Councilman

Visitors:


Diane Oliver

Lessie Coward




Mayor Beasley called the meeting to order. The mayor called on Councilman Elliott Jones to lead the pledge of allegiance to the flag and Councilman Eddie Billings to ask a prayer. 
The mayor called for the approval of the minutes of January 8, 2018.  Councilman Smith made a motion to approve the minutes as written. Councilman Billings seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved.
Mayor Beasley stated everyone has a copy of Mr. Tate’s report. Routine work was performed. The mayor stated he would like to commend the Street & Sanitation Supervisor, Scott Fowler, for the excellent job done during the snowstorm. Mr. Fowler was out at 5:00 a.m. salting bridges and making sure everyone could get into City Hall.
The mayor called on the city clerk for the administrative report. Routine work was performed. 
Mayor Beasley stated everyone has a copy of the police report. The mayor reported the police department has been very busy.
 The mayor stated Councilman Johnson is not with us tonight but spoke with Lee Simmons earlier and everything is going well with the Recreational Department. They are cleaning up at the county pond and getting ready to reopen the first of February.
Mayor Beasley stated he spoke with Mrs. Kathryn and they are doing really well at the library. The volume is up and there is more participation at the Luverne library than the Greenville and Troy libraries combined. The ladies at the library are doing a tremendous job.
Councilman Smith reported the rescue is still running good. The average response time is 3.5 minutes a call which is very good. The Fire Department picked up the E-2051 truck and returned it back to service. The final repair cost was a couple of hundred dollars more than the estimate.
The mayor stated everyone has a copy of Mr. Neal’s report. Mr. Neal reported he submitted the annual report. Mayor Beasley stated Mr. Neal did a great job on the report and asked the council to take the time to go over the report. The mayor stated everyone appreciates his service to the city and the hard work he does. 
Mayor Beasley reported there was a public hearing at 4:30 today on a grant to resurface the walking trail. The grant started at a little over $200,000 with a 50% match. The mayor stated he turned it over to Mr. Tate and when he got through redoing the grant, including the in-kind work, the city’s portion will now be $12,693. Mr. Tate should be recognized for the hard work he put into working on the grant.
The mayor reported talking to a couple of employees that they felt were not giving their all. Mayor Beasley stated it has worked out well and thinks they understand what we expect from them now.

Mr. Tate stated Brock Flynn has ordered two lights for Ramey’s. The poles on the side next to Ramey’s belong to South Alabama Electric Cooperative. The lights he has ordered that are more of a directional light is going to be put on the poles on the opposite side to light up the dark area.

Mayor Beasley stated CCA had 57 deer hunters to come in Friday. This has brought a lot of revenue into the city.
The mayor presented the council with a resolution to make application with ADECA for grant assistance to resurface the existing walking trail at E.L. Turner Park from the Recreational Trails Program. Councilman Smith made a motion to adopt Resolution 012218. Councilman Billings seconded the motion and all was in favor. The resolution is as follows:
CITY OF LUVERNE

RESOLUTION 012218
WHEREAS, the City of Luverne proposes to improve recreational resources at E. L. Turner Park to provide for the health and well being of the general public; and

WHEREAS, the City of Luverne intends to make application to the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs for grant assistance to resurface the existing walking trail at E.L. Turner Park from the Recreational Trails Program FY2018-2019 Funding Cycle; and

WHEREAS, the total proposed project costs total $113,465.  The City of Luverne is applying for Recreational Trails Program assistance in the amount of 90,772, or 80% of the total proposed project costs which will be used to make the proposed improvements.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the City of Luverne will hold in reserve $22,693, or 20% of the proposed project costs for the purpose of matching the Recreational Trails Program assistance, and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that in the event a grant is awarded, the City of Luverne understands that it will sign assurances to comply with all applicable Federal and State laws, rules and regulations and that the property improved with Recreational Trails Program assistance will be maintained for public outdoor recreation in perpetuity as required by Section 6(f)(3) of the Land and Water Conservation Fund Act of 1965.
The mayor presented the council with a resolution to award Southern Engineering Solutions for the provision of engineering services pending receipt of RTP fund and ADECA contract approval. Councilman Smith made a motion to adopt Resolution 012218(a). Councilman Billings seconded the motion and all was in favor. The resolution is as follows:

CITY OF LUVERNE

PROFESSIONAL SERVICES RESOLUTION 012218(a)

WHEREAS, the City of Luverne contacted known qualified firms in order to obtain proposals for the provision of engineering services for a FY 2018-2019 Recreational Trails Program project; and
WHEREAS, based on the City’s rating of all proposals received, using the City’s rating system, Southern Engineering Solutions has been deemed most qualified for the services called for; and 
WHEREAS, Southern Engineering Solutions is not debarred from working on federally funded projects per the SAM.GOV search results attached hereto; and
WHEREAS, it has been determined that it is in the best interest of the City of Luverne to award a contract to Southern Engineering Solutions for RTP Application, and RTP-Post Application services contingent upon awarding of the grant.
NOW, THEREFORE, LET IT BE RESOLVED by the Mayor and the Council of the City of Luverne, Alabama as follows:

SECTION 1. That, based on the City’s understanding of recent changes to the procurement policy of ADECA, the acceptance of the proposal of Southern Engineering Solutions for the provision of professional services for FY2018-2019 RTP Project, has been determined to be in the best interest of the City of Luverne, and that the proposed fee has been accepted as reasonable based on the complexity of the project, ADECA’s acceptable fee scale and the amount and nature of the local match to be provided by the City.
SECTION 2.
That the City of Luverne hereby elects to select and award Southern Engineering Solutions for the provision of engineering services pending receipt of RTP funds and ADECA contract approval as required.
SECTION 3. That this action is based on the current interpretation of ADECA procurement policy with is acknowledged by this resolution and ADECA policy and memorandum on file. 
SECTION 4. That Ed Beasley, in his capacity as Mayor, is hereby authorized and directed to execute said contract on behalf of the City of Luverne. 

PASSED, ADOPTED AND APPROVED this 22 day of January, 2018.

Mayor Beasley discussed eight to ten citizens calling regularly stating that their garbage was not picked up when they actually didn’t have their cans out ready to go. The mayor stated it is costing the city roughly $300 a month to run a back route on the garbage pickup. After some discussion, the council decided to put a reminder on all city utility bills stating all garbage cans must be out by 6:00 a.m. on the scheduled pickup day. There will be no return pickups.


The mayor stated the chief has spoken to the Rotary a couple of times. The rotary made a contribution to the police department and one individual gave $1,000 to the police department. 

Councilman Jones reported the mayor asked him a couple of months ago to work on a revision for the policy and procedure for city employees. The revision has been sent to attorney Jones. Councilman Jones stated he would email the revision to the council for them to read and to make any suggestions. The mayor stated how much he appreciated the time and effort Councilman Jones put into revising the policy and procedure.
Councilman Smith stated with the upcoming political season starting that we need to encourage and notify the local candidates that signs do not belong on city right-of-way. Councilman Smith asked about putting reflectors before speed bumps to bring attention to them.
Councilman Billings stated he would like to thank the City of Luverne. The deer hunt is a huge fundraiser for the school but would not be possible without the friendliness of not only the city by the mayor and chief taking out their time to speak, but just the general population of this town. 


Councilman Billings made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Councilman Smith seconded the motion. Meeting was adjourned.

